National Federation of the Blind of Kentucky

64th Annual State Convention

Capital Plaza Hotel

Frankfort, Kentucky

Friday, September 30, 2011-Sunday, October 2, 2011

Minutes

Friday, September 30, 2011

The 64th annual convention of the National Federation of the Blind of Kentucky got underway Friday evening with registration, exhibits and the annual meeting of the Kentucky Association of Blind Students.  During the exhibit time convention attendees had the opportunity to participate in an old fashioned "Swap Shop", in which members traded items that they no longer used or needed.  Also, there was the opportunity to relax with a massage, and also to participate in a study conducted by a plastic surgeon to determine how blind people see beauty.  In this study, participants examined models of noses and answered questions presented by the doctor conducting the study.  Following exhibits, the Frankfort Chapter hosted hospitality with light refreshments and a live auction.  This was a great opportunity to meet up with old friends, make new friends and bid on and perhaps win some unique items.

Saturday, October 1, 2011

Saturday's activities got underway bright and early at 7:00 AM with the annual scholarship breakfast and the annual Merchant's Division breakfast.  

Saturday Morning General Session:

President, Cathy Jackson called the meeting to order.  George Stokes, member of the NFB of Kentucky board, gave the invocation.  Convention attendees were welcomed to Frankfort by Mayor of Frankfort, Gippy Grahm.  Jerry Young, president of the NFB of Frankfort welcomed all to the city of Frankfort.  Amy Buresh, president of the NFB of Nebraska and member of the national board, brought greetings from the national office.

Role Call of Chapters and Divisions:

Chapters:

Ashland Chapter:  Lora Felty, President

Frankfort Chapter: Jerry Young, President

Henderson Chapter:  Lloyd Agnew, President

Lexington Chapter:  Pam Glisson, President


Pam presented a check for $150 from the Lexington Chapter  as a donation to the state treasury.

Louisville Chapter:  Nickie Pearl, President

Murray Chapter:  Danny Perry, President

Divisions:

Merchants Division:  Charlie Allen, President

NAPUB:  Lora Felty, President

Student Division:  Katie Adkins, Vice-President

TAD:  Saundra Williams, President  

President, Cathy Jackson gave her annual presidential report.  There are many things that we would like to do during state convention, but there just isn't enough time to do all of these things with the time allotted to our convention.  Cathy would love to see our convention start earlier on Friday afternoon, and she would like to move the business portion of the meeting from Saturday afternoon to Sunday morning.  This would give more time for divisions to hold activities during convention.  She emphasized the importance of communication.  Cathy is only one person, it is difficult for her to personally keep in touch with all member; however, she urges all members to contact her regarding important issues that she should be aware of.  Technology can help us keep in touch and know what is going on.  Denise Franklin continues to edit the Cardinal newsletter that comes out twice a year.  Phil Seif continues to be web master for our www.nfbky.org web site.  Nickie Pearl maintains our presence on Facebook and Twitter.  Pam and John Glisson continue to work with Newsline to keep information on the Kentucky channel up to date, and everyone should be signed up for our NFBK listserve in order to get email updates.  NFBK began selling NFB key chains at this year's national convention.  We have nearly gained back the money spent to have the key chains make.  Members of the NFBK participated in a peaceful protest outside the office of Rand Paul to protest language in the Fair Labor Standards Act that allows agencies holding special waiver certificates to pay individuals with disabilities sub-minimum wage.  Cathy still hopes to form an at-large chapter.  She knows that there are people out there who might be interested, but due to confidentiality, it is difficult to find these people.  Three divisions did not send in dues: TAD, Student and Parents.  If individuals in these divisions are not dues paying members of a local chapter, they are not eligible to vote.  Cathy plans to have a chapter president and treasurer's seminar sometime this year.  In this seminar, treasurers will learn to use the same accounting system as the national office.  This will make things more streamlined.  Four Kentuckians, Cathy Jackson, Pam and John Glisson and Angela Dehart attended the Blind Driver Challenge at the Daytona International Speedway in January.  Over 300 blind people were there to celebrate the first car to be driven by a blind person around the track.

Introduction of Scholarship Finalists:  Lora Felty, Scholarship Chairperson

Justine Taylor is from Bowling Green and is in a graduate program at Western Michigan University, studying to be a teacher of the Blind and visually impaired.  Lauren Coffey is a student at the University of Louisville where she is studying social work.   

Kentucky Office for the Blind:  Cora McNabb

Cora McNabb represented Chris Smith, Director of the Kentucky Office for the Blind.  She gave an update of the current happenings at OFB.  OFB has met all federal standards and wants to promote awareness of community rehab agencies.  They promote a customer-centered delivery system.  She reported that the independent living apartment at the McDowell Center has now been renovated and is open for consumers to have specialized training in living independently.

Kentucky Talking Book Program:  Barbara Penegor

This is the 80th anniversary of the National Library Service Talking Book Program.  89% of Kentuckians now have digital players.  16% of the current circulation is cassette.  Last year cassettes were 52% of circulation.  Magazines are still in circulation on cassette, but you can download them from BARD.  15% of patrons are signed up for BARD.  NLS is investigating the possibility of having an Ap for Bard on smart phones.

Your Right to Vote:  George Stokes

Sharon Fields, director of the Kentucky Disability Coalition, broke her hip and was unable to attend.  On behalf of Sharon, George thanked NFBK for the award that she received.  Sharon was pleased and honored with the Cramner Award.  George emphasized the importance that everyone should vote.  October 8 is the deadline to register to vote in the November election.  Kentuckians with disabilities are the largest special population in the state.  This means that we have power, if we work together and seize that power.  If you have problems with accessible voting machines, please contact Sharon at the Kentucky Disability Coalition.  

Our Members in the Armed Forces:  John Glisson

John is president of the Blinded Veterans Association of Lexington.  He spoke about his involvement in the military.  He was honored to serve his country.

My Homegrown Business:  Tonia Gatton

Tonia spoke about the success she has found in selling items on E-Bay.  She had the opportunity to participate in an E-Bay training seminar at the national center.  Since then, her business has flourished.  She explained how E-Bay works.  There is some expense involved, but it is possible for a blind person to buy and sell on E-Bay.  JAWS works better than Window-Eyes, and you must be a good JAWS user in order to access the E-Bay site.  

The morning session adjourned.

  The NFB of Kentucky Board of Directors held the annual open board meeting luncheon during the noon Break.  (See Board Meeting Minutes.)

Afternoon General Session:

President, Cathy Jackson called the afternoon session to order.

Report from Our National Office:  Amy Buresh

The following issues were discussed:

NFB initiative to double Braille literacy rate by 2015.

Bell Program: Braille Enrichment for Literacy and Learning

Braille Readers Are Leaders Program

Early Explorers Program

Youth Slam

Blind Driver Challenge

Teacher Recruitment Program: teacheblindchildren.org

College Leadership Program

Parent Leadership Program

Blind Driver Training Program

Washington Seminar

Workforce Investment Act

Informational protests to raise awareness about minimum wage

Americans with Disabilities Business Opportunity Act

Technology Bill of Rights

Home Appliance Accessibility Act

2012 National Convention-Dallas, Texas

Race to Independence

Newsline for the Blind

Demonstration of the Book Sense Technology:  Tonia Gatton

Hims, a company from Korea produces this digital talking book player and GW Micro is the US distributor.

Legislation/Resolutions:  Pam Glisson

Pam urged everyone to be informed about legislative issues that impact the blind.  Calls are the best way to contact senators and representatives.

There are three resolutions this year.  Pam thanked Michael K. Freholm for his help in researching information for these resolutions.

Resolution 2011-01 deals with the National Voter Registration Act.  It urges that everyone who applies for or renews a driver’s license be offered the opportunity to register to vote.

Resolution 2011-02 urges that the Kentucky Office for the Blind receive no further budget cuts.

Resolution 2011-03 deals with fair wages for all individuals with disabilities and urges an end to certificates that allow certain agencies to pay people with disabilities less than minimum wage.    

The Financial Roller-Coaster: Raising Money for Our Affiliate:  Cathy Jackson

Individuals, divisions and chapters had the opportunity to donate money or make pledges to our state affiliate.  Amy Burish discussed the PAC Plan, Pre-Authorized Check, as a way of donating to the national organization.

General Business Meeting:

Treasurer, Mike J. Freholm presented the annual treasurer's report.  In the past year, we took in $58 less than our expenditures.  This means that we generally broke even in our expenses and income.  The treasurer's report was approved.  (See treasurer's report.)

Nominating Committee Report:  Pam Glisson, Chairperson

The nominating committee members were:  Pam Glisson, chairperson, Saundra Williams, Brenda Kimbro, Michael K. Freholm, Nickie Pearl, Lora Felty, Lloyd Agnew, Danny Perry and Jerry Young.  The committee presented the following slate of officers for consideration:

President:  Cathy Jackson

1st Vice-President:  Pam Glisson

2nd Vice-President:  Charlie Allen

Secretary:  Lora Felty

Treasurer:  Mike J. Freholm

Board of Directors:

Denise Franklin

Tonia Gatton

John Glisson

Danny Perry

George Stokes

Saundra Williams

Election of Officers:

Election of officers was held.  Each nominee was presented individually and there was a call for nominations from the floor for each position.  As there were no nominations from the floor for any of the officers or board positions, all of the officers and board members were elected by acclamation.

Old Business:

There was no old business to discuss.

New Business:

There was no new business to discuss.

The meeting adjourned.

Annual NFB of Kentucky Banquet:

Mistress of Ceremonies:  Saundra Williams

Invocation:  George Stokes

Keynote Address:  Amy Buresh, NFB of Nebraska President

Awards Presentation:  George Stokes, Chairperson

Awards Presented:

Bob Whitehead Award:  NFB of Greater Louisville

Harold Reagan Award:  Nickie Pearl

Susan B. Rarick Award:  Ashley Dixon

Scholarship Presentations:  Lora Felty, Chairperson

Scholarship Recipients:

Emerson Foulke Memorial Scholarship:  Lauren Coffey

Betty J. Niceley Memorial Scholarship:  Justine Taylor

Sunday, October 2, 2011

The 2011 state convention wrapped-up with the annual meetings of the Kentucky division of the National Association to Promote the Use of Braille (NAPUB) and the Technology Assistance Division (TAD).

Respectfully submitted:

Lora Felty, Secretary  

